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 The Washington City Council met in a regular session on Monday, June 8, 2015 at 5:30pm in the 

City Council Chambers at the Municipal Building.  Present were:  Mac Hodges, Mayor; Bobby 

Roberson, Mayor Pro tem; Doug Mercer, Councilman; William Pitt, Councilman; Richard Brooks, 

Councilman; Larry Beeman, Councilman; Brian M. Alligood, City Manager; Cynthia S. Bennett, City 

Clerk and Franz Holscher, City Attorney.  

    

 Also present were:  Matt Rauschenbach, Administrative Services Director/C.F.O.;  Robbie Rose, 

Fire Chief; Allen Lewis, Public Works Director; Gloria Moore, Library Director; Susan Hodges, Human 

Resources Director; Kristi Roberson, Parks and Recreation Manager; Keith Hardt, Electric Utilities 

Director; John Rodman, Community & Cultural Services Director; David Carraway, Network 

Administrator and Mike Voss, Washington Daily News. 

 

 Mayor Hodges called the meeting to order and Councilman Pitt delivered the invocation.  

 

PRESENTATION TO CITY MANAGER - BRIAN ALLIGOOD  

 
 

ACCEPT ï RESIGNATION OF BOBBY RO BERSON AS MAYOR PRO TEM AND COUNCIL 

MEMBER  

 By motion of Councilman Mercer, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council accepted the 

resignation of Bobby Roberson as Mayor Pro tem and Council member. 

 

APPOINT ï MAYOR PRO TEM  

 Councilman Beeman nominated Doug Mercer to the position of Mayor Pro tem to fill the 

unexpired term of Bobby Roberson.  Councilman Mercer seconded the nomination. Voting for Doug 

Mercer as Mayor Pro tem:  Mercer & Beeman 

 

 Councilman Brooks nominated William Pitt to the position of Mayor Pro tem to fill the 

unexpired term of Bobby Roberson. Councilman Pitt seconded the nomination.  Voting for William Pitt 

as Mayor Pro tem:  Pitt & Brooks 

 

 With the vote being tied, Mayor Hodges voted to appoint Doug Mercer as Mayor Pro tem to fill 

the unexpired term of Bobby Roberson.  

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  

 By motion of Mayor Pro tem Mercer, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council approved the 

minutes of April 29 & 30, and May 11, 2015 as presented. 

 

APPROVAL/AMENDMENTS TO AGENDA:  

 Mayor Hodges reviewed the requested amendment to the agenda: 

ü Add under Correspondence and Special Reports ï Item D:  Memo ï EZ Edge Technology Grant 

 

 By motion of Councilman Mercer, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council approved the 

agenda as amended.  

 

CONSENT AGENDA:  

By motion of Councilman Pitt, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council approved the consent 

agenda as presented.   

 

A. Accept/Adopt ï NFL Football Grant and Adopt Budget Ordinance Amendment 
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AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE BUDGET ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF 

WASHINGTON, N.C. FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2014-2015 

 

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Washington, North Carolina:  

 

Section 1. That the Estimated Revenues in the General Fund be increased for the NFL youth 

football camp in the following account: 

 

10-00-3839-8900  Miscellaneous Revenue   $2,750 

 

Section 2. That the General Fund appropriations budget be increased or decreased in the 

following account: 

 

10-10-4310-3303  Supplies- Football Grant   $2,750 

 

 Section 3. All ordinances or parts of ordinances in conflict herewith are hereby repealed. 

 

 Section 4. This ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption. 

 

Adopted this the 8
th
 day of June, 2015. 

ATTEST:  

s/Cynthia S. Bennett        s/Mac Hodges 

City Clerk          Mayor  

 

B. Adopt ï Budget Ordinance Amendment for Transportation Assessment 

 

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE BUDGET ORDINANCE OF THE CIY OF 

WASHINGTON, N.C. FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2014 -2015 

 

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Washington, North Carolina:  

 

Section 1. That the Estimated Revenues in the General Fund be increased in the following 

accounts and amounts: 

 

10-00-3991-9100  Fund Balance Appropriated   $67,500 

 

Section 2. That the following accounts and amounts be increased in the Street Maintenance 

division of the General Fund appropriations budget to fund the transportation 

asset management plan proposal from Martin McGill: 

 

10-20-4510-0400  Professional Services    $67,500 

 

Section 3. All ordinances or parts of ordinances in conflict herewith are hereby repealed. 

 

 Section 4. This ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption. 

 

Adopted this the 8
th
 day of June, 2015. 

ATTEST:  

s/Cynthia S. Bennett        s/Mac Hodges 

City Clerk          Mayor  

 

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC:    

 Gil Davis asked Council to repair the tennis courts at Bug House Park and make them useable 

for the public.  He further suggested that Council look at constructing new tennis courts sometime in the 

near future.  

 

 Eddie Gurganus spoke to Council regarding tennis courts by noting possible solutions: (1) build 

new tennis courts (2) use tennis courts at Washington High School (3) repair Bug House Park tennis 

courts. He continued by suggesting that Council construct new courts at the sports complex. 
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 Gerald Seighman commended City employees on their hard work, professionalism and 

dedication to the City. 

 

 Dottie Bunch, Alice Sellitti, Sandy Spencer, Jim Biese & Bet Archie spoke in support of keeping 

the pool open with the current schedule and asked Council not to reduce hours.  

   

 Sherrie Swain spoke to Council regarding Wright Flight and thanked them for the continued 

support of the program.  Sarah Lewis and Terry Moore, two recent graduates of the Wright Flight 

program joined Ms. Swain for the presentation.  Approximately 250 ï 5
th
 graders participated in the 

program this year, 175 students successfully completed the program.  Students from Pungo Christian 

Academy participated this year with 12 of their 14 students successfully completing the Wright Flight 

program.   ñDream big and fly safeò. 

PUBLIC HEARING ï ZONING:   NONE 

PUBLIC HEA RING ï OTHER:  

ADOPT ï ANNEXATION ORDINANCE TO EXTEND CITY OF WASHINGTON 

CORPORATE LIMITS FOR A CONTIGUOUS ANNEXATION WEST 15
TH

 STREET ~ 

GRANVILLE LILLEY  

 Mayor Hodges opened the public hearing.  John Rodman, Community & Cultural Services 

explained that during the May 11, 2015 City Council meeting, Council adopted a resolution calling for a 

public hearing on the request for an annexation of the subject property located off West 15
th
 Street and 

containing 3.47 acres. The property is adjacent to our current City limits and City services are already 

available at the site.  A cost/benefit analysis is not included because there are some fluctuations in the 

property values.  Once the proper valuation has been determined a cost/benefit analysis will be provided.  

Mr. Rodman noted that the benefit will out way the cost to the City.  Staff recommends proceeding with 

the annexation by adopting the ordinance that will place the property inside the City limits effective July 

1, 2015.  

 

There being no comments from the public,  Mayor Hodges closed the public hearing. 

 

 By motion of Councilman Pitt, seconded by Councilman Brooks, Council adopted the 

annexation ordinance to extend the City of Washington corporate limits for the contiguous annexation of 

the Granville Lilley property located on West 15th Street and containing 3.47 acres. 

 

AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE COROPORATE LIMITS OF THE CITY OF 

WASHINGTON, NORTH CAROLINA  

WHEREAS, the Washington City Council has been petitioned under G.S. 160A-31 to annex the area 

described below; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Washington City Council has by resolution directed the City Clerk to investigate the 

sufficiency of the petition; and  

 

WHEREAS, the City Clerk has certified the sufficiency of the petition and a public hearing on the 

question on this annexation was held at the City Council Chambers on the 2
nd

 floor of the municipal 

building located at 102 East 2
nd

 Street at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, June 8, 2015 after due notice by the 

Washington Daily News on May 31, 2015 & June 6, 2008; 

 

WHEREAS, the Washington City Council finds that the area described herein meets the standards of 

G.S. 160A-31; 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Washington that: 

 

Section 1. By the virtue of the authority granted by G.S. 160A-31, the following described territory is 

hereby annexed and made part of the City of Washington as of July 1, 2015: 

 

 The area proposed for annexation is described as follows: 
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 Being 3.47 acres of land noted on the survey ñD. Granville & Anna W. Lilleyò by Hood 

Richardson dated February 9, 2015 and being located in Washington Township, Beaufort County North 

Carolina and being more particularly described as follows; 

 Together with and subject to covenants, easements and restrictions of record.  Said property to be 

annexed contains 3.47 acres. 

 

Section 2. Upon and after July 1, 2015 the above described territory and its citizens and property shall 

be subject to all debts, laws, ordinances and regulations in force in the City of Washington and shall be 

entitled to the same privileges and benefits as other parts of the City of Washington.  Said territory shall 

be subjected to municipal taxes according to G.S. 160A-58. 10. 

 

Section 3.  The Mayor of the City of Washington shall cause to be recorded in the office of the Register 

of Deeds of Beaufort County, and in the office of the Secretary of the State in Raleigh, North Carolina, 

an accurate map of the annexed property, described in Section 1 above, together with a duly certified 

copy of this ordinance.  Such a map shall also be delivered to the County Board of Elections, as required 

by G.S. 163-288. 1. 

 

Adopted this the 8
th
 day of June, 2015. 

ATTEST:  

s/Cynthia S. Bennett       s/Jay MacDonald Hodges 

City Clerk         Mayor  

 
 

APPROVE ï PROPERTY ACQUISITION OPTIONS UNDER NCGS 158-7.1    157 

W. MAIN STREET AND 163 W. MAIN STREET  

Mayor Hodges opened the public hearing and introduced Jordan Jones, Project Manager ï 

Development Finance Initiative - UNC School of Government. For the last 8-10 months they have been 

negotiating on behalf of the City for option contracts for two key properties in Washington for industrial 

or commercial use under NCGS 158-7.1.  It is recommended that approval be granted to City staff to 

finalize and execute the contract documents for the proposed options on these properties. 

 

 Notice was properly given that the Washington City Council would hold a public hearing tonight 

to receive public comments on its proposal to expend funds in order to acquire options and site control 

for the acquisition of two tracts of real property in the downtown area for industrial or commercial use 

under G.S. 158-7.1. The acquisition is for the following two tracts of real property: 

Å 157 W. Main Street/Belk Building (Beaufort County Parcel Number 01013463) 

Å 163 W. Main Street/Hotel Louise (Beaufort County Parcel Number 15007359) 

It is the intent of the City to assign these options, following necessary procedures, to a to-be-determined 

third party or third parties. The proposed aggregate cost for the options for the above properties is 

$23,000 and the aggregate cost for the acquisition of these properties is $841,000. 

 

The City proposes to utilize General Funds to finance the cost of options for the two properties. 

 

Mayor Hodges called for comments from the public at this time.  Dee Congleton expressed 

concern about the fate of the Hotel Louise property and its historical context.   

 

There being no further comments from the public, Mayor Hodges closed the public hearing. 
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 By motion of Councilman Mercer, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council granted staff 

authority to finalize and execute the contract documents for the proposed options on the properties as 

described. 

 

SCHEDULED PUBLIC APPEARANCES:   

MR. JOHN ROUSE, NCDOT DIVISION 2 ENGINEER  

15
TH

 STREET SAFETY PROJECT 

 Mr. Rouse discussed the positive comments received with the restriping and reconfiguration of 

5
th
 Street.  On February 10, 2014, City Council approved a limited funding spot safety project to widen a 

portion of 15
th
 Street from Carolina Avenue to Pierce Street (Project W-5008).  The City currently has 

$150,000 in Contingency Funds for the relocation of utilities.  At the time of approval, NCDOT 

indicated that the relocation costs would be close to this amount. The current utility evaluation presents 

the following utilities in conflict:  Water, Sewer and Electric (City of Washington); Telephone 

(CenturyLink); Gas (Piedmont Natural Gas); CATV (Suddenlink).  NCDOT has concerns that the aging 

water and sewer lines will not be able to withstand the roadway construction process.  The estimated 

cost for the relocation of water and sewer is $350,000.  NCDOT has estimated the cost to relocate power 

lines to be $775,000.  The City has submitted a  Claim of Compensable Interest.  The cost estimate does 

not include additional right-of-way costs.  

 

 15
th
 Street Widening Project ï NCDOT Costs: 

¶ Estimated Right-of-Way Costs - $2,400,000 

¶ Estimated Utility Costs -       $   615,000 

¶ Estimate Construction Costs-      $1,400,000 

  Total       $4,415,000 

  Budget       $2,250,000 

  Difference     ($2,165,000) 

 

 At the current estimated costs, NCDOT will be unable to fund the project through the Spot 

Safety Program.  However, the project was submitted under the State Transportation Improvement 

Program for the widening of 15
th
 Street from Carolina Avenue to Brown Street at a budgeted amount of 

$16,200,000.  The project has been approved for construction in FY2023.  This timeframe will allow 

adequate time to address right-of-way and utility costs.  

 

 Councilmembers asked Mr. Rouse to look at efforts regarding traffic flow on 15
th
 Street being 

the project date has been delayed.  Discussion was held regarding finalizing the project on 5
th
 Street. 

  

CORRESPONDENCE AND SPECIAL REPORTS: 

MEMO  ï POOL OPERATING SCHEDULE AND TENNIS COURTS  

(memo presented by: Kristi Roberson, Park & Recreation Manager) 

Recommendations from May 18, 2015 RAC Meeting 

Pool Hours: 

The Recreation Advisory Committee discussed the proposed pool operating schedule.  They 

recommended forming a Pool Subcommittee to discuss the issues before reducing hours at the Aquatic 

Center.  You will find this recommendation under an additional agenda item. 

 

In order to complete the task given by City Council, Joe Taylor made the motion to take the 

recommendation of Staff for the 40 hour Aquatic and Fitness Center operation.  The motion carried with 

a second from Deborah Carter. 

 

  City Council asked staff to reduce operating hours to 40 hours per week. 

Proposed Hours of Operation ï Effective July 1, 2015 

Monday, Wednesday, & Friday 

6:00 AM ï 11:00 AM 

Closed from 11 AM ï 4 PM 

4:00 PM ï 7:00 PM 

Tuesday & Thursday 

1:00 PM ï 7:00 PM 

Saturday 

12:00 AM ï 4:00 PM 
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Effects: 

¶ Water Aerobics (M,W,F) will move from 9am ï 11 am to 8:30 am ï 10:30 am 

¶ 6 AM swim will be reduced from 5 days a week t0 3. 

¶ Adult lap swim will be reduced from 5 days a week to 2 days a week (1 PM ï 3 PM). 

¶ Loss in revenues for summer swim lessons.  Summer swim lessons 11 AM ï 1 PM. 

¶ Saturday party rentals will be reduced from 2 opportunities to 1. 

¶ Yoga classes will have to change days (T/TH). 

 

Ball Field Lights:  

Monica Ferrari made the motion to continue with the $25 fee per field for the use of Ball Field Lights.  

The motion carried with a second from Deborah Carter. 

 

Tennis Courts: 

Michele Oros made the motion to recommend that Council receive bids to pursue the resurfacing of 

Bughouse Park.  The motion carried with a second from Monica Ferrari. (end memo) 

 

 Councilman Pitt expressed that the citizens of Washington have spoken regarding the pool and 

he feels Council should follow the desires of the citizens.  Councilman Mercer stated the budget was 

molded on the concept that we were reducing the hours of operation at the pool.  The memo presents a 

schedule that will bring about the reduction in hours, but the pool will still be open 40 hours per week.  

It is incumbent for Council to stick with the budgeted numbers or Council will need to revise the FY15-

16 budget.  The monies arenôt in the budget to operate the pool at the current time frame.  Councilman 

Brooks expressed that the Recreation Advisory Committee did what Council asked them to do and 

presented a plan to reduce the hours at the pool to 40 hours per week.  In the future, if the reduction in 

hours doesnôt work, then Council can change it.  City Manager, Brian Alligood explained that the 

numbers are still in the FY15-16 budget for the pool at the current operating schedule as part of the 

continuation budget.  If Council chooses to reduce the hours at the pool, the appropriated funds would 

roll into fund balance.   Councilman Mercer said that we should follow the recommendation of the 

Recreation Advisory Committee and reduce the hours as presented and if this plan doesnôt work, the 

funds are still in the FY15-16 budget to revert back to the original operating schedule. Councilman 

Beeman agreed with the proposal.  Mr. Alligood noted that under old business in the agenda, there is a 

recommendation to appoint an aquatic center study committee that would look at possible solutions for 

increasing revenue. 

 

 By motion of Councilman Mercer, seconded by Councilman Brooks, Council accepted the 

recommendation of the Recreation Advisory Committee as presented and adopted the proposed 40 hour 

a week operating schedule for the aquatic center to be effective July 1, 2015.  

 

MEMO  ï BC HEALTH DEPARTMENT PHYSIC AL ACTIVITY PROMOTION  

(memo accepted as presented) Kristi Roberson, Park & Recreation Manager 

The City of Washington Parks and Recreation Department has received funds in the amount of $2,000 

from the Beaufort County Health Department.  The purpose of these funds is to support the increase of 

physical activity in our community. 

 

The funds have been received this year and will be in the 2014-2015 fund balance.  They will be 

appropriated next fiscal year for Havens Gardens Park. 

 

MEMO  ï FINANCE CERTIFICATE OF  ACHIEVEMENT FOR EXCELLENCE AWARD  
(NEWS RELEASE) (19

th
 consecutive year) 

The Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting has been awarded to City of 

Washington by the Government Finance Officers Association of the United States and Canada (GFOA) 

for its comprehensive annual financial report (CAFR).  The Certificate of Achievement is the highest 

form of recognition in the area of governmental accounting and financial reporting, and its attainment 

represents a significant accomplishment by a government and its management. 

 

An Award of Financial Reporting Achievement has been awarded to the individual(s), department or 

agency designated by the government as primarily responsible for preparing the award-winning CAFR.  

This has been presented to: 
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Finance Department, City of Washington 

The CAFR has been judged by an impartial panel to meet the high standards of the program including 

demonstrating a constructive ñspirit of full disclosureò to clearly communicate its financial story and 

motivate potential users and user groups to read the CAFR. 

 

The GFOA is a nonprofit professional association serving approximately 17,500 government finance 

professionals with offices in Chicago, IL, and Washington, D.C.  

 

MEMO  ï EZ EDGE TECHONOLOGY GRANT  

(memo accepted as presented)  Gloria Moore, Library Director 

The State Library of North Carolina will offer LSTA funding, provided through de-obligated 2014-2015 

funds that must be spent by September 30, 2015.  Brown Library would like to apply for Round 2 of the 

EZ Edge Technology Grant in the amount of $5,000. There is no required match. The Edge initiative 

helps libraries assess their operations and plan for the future with the vision that "all people have the 

opportunity to improve their lives through technology services available in public libraries.  The State 

Library of North Carolina will offer a pilot reimbursement program with LSTA funds to assist public 

libraries that have identified areas of improvement using the Edge assessment and have developed an 

Action Plan based on that assessment.  Libraries are eligible for reimbursement of $1,000 to $5,000 for 

the purchase of equipment and supplies that support the improvement of public access technology 

identified by the Edge assessment. Funds will be awarded on a first-come/first-served basis. 

 

Libraries will submit an online application to the State Library June 15,2015. Items eligible for purchase 

are computer hardware such as monitors and laptops, software, servers or routers, printers, assistive 

equipment, presentation and multimedia equipment, computer furniture, and computer supplies related 

to the equipment purchase. Federal funding for licenses and/or subscriptions may not extend beyond 

June 30, 2015. (end memo) 

 

 Councilman Mercer inquired what the grant funds would be used for.  Mr. Alligood noted that 

the funds have to be used for technology and would most likely be used for printers. 

 

REPORTS FROM BOARDS, COMMISSIONS AND COMMITTEES:    

HUMAN RELATIONS COUNCIL - (report accepted as presented) 

 

Human Relations Council (HRC) report for the month of May  
MISSION STATEMENT 

¶ To promote social and economic equality in the community, working with Local Government and other 
resources 

¶ To appreciate the cultural and ethnic diversity of the citizens of Washington and Beaufort County 

¶ To encourage citizens to live and work together in harmony and mutual respect 
 

SCHEDULED PUBLIC APPEARANCES:   None 

 

OLD BUSINESS:  

Update ï Spring Symposium: Board member Recko provided the following updates: 

 

Beaufort County/Washington Housing Symposium 

ñA Home is more than Bricks and Mortar!ò 

¶ New contact representative with NC Housing 

¶ Discussion held during Planning Session regarding date, time, and venue change and will be 

confirmed at the June 16, 2015 meeting 

 

Discussion ï Expiring Terms: Chairman Hughes reviewed the expiring terms and the two 

vacancies on the Human Relations Council.  Comments received on eligibility for re-appointments 

pertaining to the by-laws which states ñNo person shall serve more than two (2) consecutive three-year 

terms.ò  Chairman Hughes voiced the only way around this stipulation would be to amend the by-laws 

but there is nothing in the by-laws which states you have to be out a year before re-appointment. 

 

Board member Howard voiced she has been serving for twelve years and does not wish to be 

considered for reappointment.  Chairman Hughes and Board member Booth advised due to conflict with 

scheduling they will not seek reappointment.         
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NEW BUSINESS:  None 

 

OTHER BUSINESS:  

FYI  ï All FYI items and reminders were discussed inclusive of the April 14, 2015 report 

submitted to City Council, and financial report. 

 

OPEN DISCUSSION:  

¶ Updates: Kimberly Grimes ~ ñProject I Live Aloneò and NFL Proôs week of events 

¶ Reminder: Lt. William Chrismon ~ Memorial Day event 
 

APPOINTMENTS:  

APPOINTMENT: COUNCIL LIAISON  

 With the resignation of Mayor Pro tem Roberson, a vacancy has occurred for the Council Liaison 

position for the following boards:  Planning Board, Library Board, Tourism Development Authority 

(voting seat), Hwy 17 Association ï Alternate Member, Chamber of Commerce. 

 

 By motion of Councilman Mercer, seconded by Councilman Beeman, the following members of 

City Council filled the vacancy for Council Liaison to the following boards: 

 

¶ Planning Board ï Richard Brooks  

¶ Library Board ï William Pitt 

¶ Tourism Development Authority (voting seat) ï Mac Hodges 

¶ Hwy 17 Association - Alternate Member ï Larry Beeman 

¶ Chamber of Commerce ï Mac Hodges 

 

APPOINTMENTS: VARIOUS BOARDS, COMMISSIONS, AND COMMITTEES  

 Advertisements were published in the Washington Daily News and Cable 9 for vacancies for 

expiring terms on various boards, commissions, and committees.  Copies of all applications received 

were distributed to department heads to allow them time to meet with their Council liaison and Board 

Chairman.  

 

 Councilman Mercer noted that he had spoken with Bobby Roberson regarding the appointments 

to the boards that Mr. Roberson was the liaison for.  Councilman Mercer noted he was ready to make 

those appointments tonight.  

 

Planning Board- ( Richard Brooksï Liaison)  

 By motion of Councilman Mercer, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council reappointed John 

Tate, III and Doris (Dot) Moate to the Planning Board for terms to expire June 30, 2018. 

Board of Adjustment - (Richard Brooks ï Liaison) 

  By motion of Councilman Brooks, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council reappointed 

Galen Derik Davis to the Board of Adjustment, term to expire June 30, 2018. 

 

Enlarged Board of Adjustment ï(Richard Brooks ï Liaison) 

 By motion of Councilman Brooks, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council reappointed Tim 

Cashion to the Enlarged Board of Adjustment, term to expire June 30, 2018, subject to the concurrence 

of the Beaufort County Board of Commissioners. 

 

Recreation Advisory Committee ï(Richard Brooks ï Li aison) 

  By motion of Councilman Brooks, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council reappointed 

Katelyn Kozuch (outside) to the Recreation Advisory Committee, term to expire June 30, 2018. 

 

Historic Preservation Commission ï (Larry Beeman ïLiaison) 

  By motion of Councilman Beeman, seconded by Councilman Brooks, Council reappointed 

Geraldine B. McKinley to the Historic Preservation Commission, term to expire June 30, 2018. 

 

Washington Tourism Development Authority - ( Mac Hodgesï Liaison) 
  By motion of Councilman Mercer, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council reappointed 

William M. Zachman to the Washington Tourism Development Authority, term to expire June 30, 2018.  
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Human Relations Council ï (William Pitt ï Liaison) 

  By motion of Councilman Pitt, seconded by Councilman Brooks, Council reappointed Remand 

F. St. Clair to Human Relations Council, term to expire June 30, 2018. 

 

  By motion of Councilman Pitt, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council appointed Kelly 

Hammonds to the Human Relations Council to fill the expiring term of Emma Howard, term to expire 

June 30, 2018. 

 

  By motion of Councilman Pitt, seconded by Councilman Brooks, Council appointed Norman 

Hawn to the Human Relations Council to fill the expiring term of Philip Ryals, term to expire June 30, 

2018. 

 

Animal Control Appeals Board ï (Doug Mercer ï Liaison) 

  By motion of Councilman Mercer, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council appointed Sam 

Wall to the Animal Control Appeals Board to fill the expiring term of Karen Tripp, term to expire June 

30, 2018. 

  

Washington Electric Utilities Advisory Board ï (William Pitt ï Liaison) 

 By motion of Councilman Pitt, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council reappointed John A. 

Taylor (Town of Bath) to the Washington Electric Utilities Advisory, term to expire June 30, 2018. 

 

Washington-Warren Airport Advisory Board  ï (Doug Mercer ï Liaison) 

 By motion of Councilman Mercer, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council reappointed: 

  Clifford Roy Whichard (outside), John J. ñJackò Hill (inside), Trent Tetterton (inside) to the 

Washington-Warren Airport Advisory Board, terms to expire June 30, 2018. 

 

 Waterfront Docks Advisory Committee ï (Mac Hodges ï Liaison) 

 By  motion of Councilman Beeman, seconded by Councilman Mercer, Council reappointed Mac 

Cox (outside) to the Waterfront Docks Advisory Committee, term to expire June 30, 2018. 

 

OLD BUSINESS:   

APPROVE ï  ADDENDUM TO NCDOT BICYCLE PLAN CONTRACT  

 Due to federal funding requirements the original account for the Bicycle Plan was closed through 

NCDOT.  NCDOT has authorized additional funds to reimburse the City for the remaining balance.  The 

addendum to the original agreement is required and must be signed by June 30, 2015 in order to receive 

these funds. 

 

 By motion of Councilman Pitt, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council agreed to sign the 

addendum to the NCDOT Bicycle Plan Contract. 

 

APPROVE ï JOINT USE AGREEMENT ï PLAYING FIELDS ON ED TECH CENTER 

CAMPUS ~ 820 N. BRIDGE STREET 

 City Manager, Brian Alligood reviewed the Beaufort County School Board of Education has 

applied for a grant through Kate B. Reynolds Charitable Trust.  The grant will provide funding to 

upgrade the Playing Fields on the Ed Tech Center Campus.  The grant proposes new playground 

equipment, splash park, walking track, tennis courts, and restroom facilities and the park could be used 

in conjunction with Beebe Memorial Park. 

 

 Mr. Alligood voiced the Beaufort County School Board of Education approved the joint use 

agreement on May 25, 2015. The City will be responsible for cutting the grass and will have use of the 

facilities.  

 

 By motion of Councilman Mercer, seconded by Councilman Beeman,  Council authorized the 

Mayor to enter into the proposed agreement with the Beaufort County Board of Education for the joint 

use of the playing fields on the Ed Tech Center Campus located at 820 N. Bridge St.  
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APPROVE ï AGREEMENT FOR THE WASHINGTON WATERFRONT UNDERGROUND 

RAILROAD MUSEUM  

 Mr. Alligood stated the City of Washington recently received recognition as a National Park 

Service ñUnderground Railroad Network to Freedomò.  The Underground Railroad Museum is 

requesting to lease the existing caboose and surrounding grounds to promote tours and re-enactments 

throughout the year.  The Caboose will be restored and maintained through partnerships.  The facility 

should be open by August 2015. 

 

By motion of Councilman Pitt, seconded by Councilman Beeman, Council approved the 

Agreement for the Washington Waterfront Underground Railroad Museum for use of the Caboose and 

surrounding property as a museum as presented. 
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